


SCOTTOW PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 13 NOVEMBER  2024 AT 7p.m.
AT NORTH WALSHAM RUGBY CLUB

PRESENT – Cllrs. B Rallison (Chair),  S Fuller, M. Adams, T. Bunting  and M. Watts, the Clerk G. Kimmerling and NNDC Cllr. S. Penfold.
Open session for members of the public to speak – 2 minutes per person.
No members of the public attended.

1. Apologies for Absence – NCC Cllr. Dixon – another meeting.
2. Declaration of Interests & Requests for Dispensations – None
3. To consider and approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 11th. September  2024
Resolution. Proposed by Cllr. Fuller, seconded by Cllr. Watts11and approved by the Parish Council to accept the minutes of the meeting held on 7th.September 2024 as a true record. These were then signed.

4. Clerk’s report and update on items from the minutes.
a) The Clerk read out a letter from Cathryn Elliott – North Norfolk Condition Monitoring Officer – re land north west of Lake Farm. The bunds around the edge of the land and the proposed gates fall within permitted development and the case is now closed.
b) There is only one Dog bin in Scottow – near to Scottow Enterprise Park.
c) The mandate for the Unity Trust bank is in the process of being changed to allow Cllr. Fuller access and to remove Patsy Adams.
d) Cllrs. Rallison and Fuller and the Clerk went over the NALC Financial Regulations and amended them for Scottow Parish Council.
e) The meeting took place between Scottow PC & Swanton Abbott PC in October.
f) The trees on the New Cemetery were listed as Jacquemontii.
g) Mr. Shaw is happy for the Paper bank to remain on his land. The Clerk will put in a claim for any money owing for this.
h) McAfee protection has been added to Scottow’s computer from Swanton Abbott PC and the cost will be shared.

5. County and District Councillor reports.	
NNDC Cllr. Penfold congratulated Cllr. Rallison on his position as Chair.
He explained that the Planning Inspector had issues with the proposed Local Plan on the number of houses to be built. It was originally 557 per year but has now risen to 943 per year up to 2040. 10 new Small Growth villages have been added including Worstead. Badersfield is already included for extra housing. The plans for 2000 properties west of North Walsham may increase to 2200 and there are plans for 340 on the Mundsley Road and 50 affordable houses near the swimming pool in North Walsham. There is already a bottleneck in Coltishall.
Cllr. Rallison asked if there was evidence that so many properties are needed in 
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North Norfolk. Cllr. Penfold said there are 2368 required properties identified 
with people in temporary accommodation etc. There are also not enough properties to rent. There are 456 houses in Scottow – 2 are second homes and 3 are empty but there are 55 people on a waiting list for homes in the area. There is a consultation on the NNDC site running until 19th December for people to make comments on this issue.
£10m has been allocated for a new Leisure Center in Fakenham.
There will be major disruptions in North Walsham from early January for approximately 6 months for improvements to the junction of the B1150 and A149and into North Walsham. There will be two new pedestrian crossings to the skate park and new filter lanes from the roundabouts.
Cllr. Bunting asked if any consideration had been taken into possible fly tipping when people had to book slots at the recycling sites. Cllr. Penfold said the decision had been taken to save money but it could be counter-productive.
NNDC Cllr. Penfold left the meeting.
The Clerk read out an e-mail from NCC Cllr. Dixon about the additional housing proposals and the implications on traffic issues and urged the PC to publicise the proposals and make representations.
The Parish Council discussed this and considered a public meeting in the Battle of Britain Hall on Saturday December 7th. inviting 	other local Parish Councils and their residents and Cllrs. Dixon & Penfold to attend. The meeting could run from 9 to 12 noon. The Clerk will find out if this is viable.

6. FINANCE AND GOVERNANCE
1. To consider the present financial position (previously circulated)
The Clerk said £7500 had been received from the precept and £375 from cemetery payments.
2. To consider and resolve whether to approve invoices for payment 
Invoices paid before the meeting:-
G Kimmerling		Clerk’s salary			£412.53 x2
Bank charges						£     5.40
A & LK Futter		Cemetery management	£1526.00
Norfolk ALC		Cemetery courses		£  222.00
Invoices due
G Kimmerling		2 Wreaths			£  44.48
Swanton Abbott PC	McAfee subscription		£  50.00
G Kimmerling		Clerk’s expenses		£  30.73
The Clerk explained that her expenses included stamps, paper & envelopes and printer ink (cost of the ink to be shared with Swanton Abbott).
Resolution – proposed by Cllr. Adams, seconded by Cllr. Bunting and agreed by the Parish Council to pay these invoices.
3. To consider and approve the new Model Financial Regulations.
All Councillors had received copies of the Financial Regulations which had been amended by Cllrs. Rallison & Fuller and the Clerk.
Resolution. Proposed by Cllr. Fuller, seconded by Cllr. Watts and agreed by the Parish Council to adopt these Financial Regulations.                     
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4. To consider the Clerk’s hours and salary for 2025/6
The Clerk left the room.
It was agreed by the Parish Council that the Clerk’s hours and salary should remain the same as the present contract for 2025/6.
5. To consider items for the precept.
The Precept must be set at the January meeting. The taxbase for Scottow for 2025/6 is £288.80. This year it was £290.90 which resulted in a charge of £51.56.
The main expense is the cemetery upkeep. A stone feature for the new cemetery is also pending. Cllr. Adams said the bus shelter windows may need replacing in the future.

7. PLANNING.
1. To consider new planning applications.
PF/24/2288 Old Police House, Park Avenue. Erection of front porch and single storey side and rear extension to building.
Approved by the Parish Council.
2. To notify of any planning decisions by NNDC 
RV/24/1618 Oddfellows House, North Walsham Road.
Conversion of public house and function room into 2 detached dwellings without complying with condition 2 of planning permission PF/12/1181 to allow for changes to the design & layout.
Approved by NNDC on 7th November.
3. To consider any other planning issues -None

8. To report on the  meeting with Swanton Abbott Parish Council and to consider future steps:- Highways matters, mobile phone mast, litter picks, website, anti-virus software, Office 365 subs, maintenance contracts, combined newsletter.
Cllrs. Rallison, Fuller and Adams had met with Swanton Abbott Parish Council.
The anti-virus software has been shared; there is no update on the mobile phone mast; Swanton Abbott is keen to join a litter pick in March; Cllr. Rallison could produce an A4 page to go into the Swanton Abbott newsletter – need to find out the cost.; maintenance contracts had been discussed but not likely to follow up.										
9. To consider changing the website to Norfolk ALC.
Cllr. Rallison suggested changing the website and Domain Name to the Norfolk ALC site. The Clerk will find out the initially cost and the running costs for the next meeting.

10. Highways update.
Cllr. Adams reported on-going problems with flooding on the Tunstead Road before the dual carriage way. There is also a trench/dip on Cemetery Road which 
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could be dangerous and has been reported before. Cllr. Rallison said there is a ‘HGV’ sign missing at the junction with Scottow Row road and the Badersfield to Llamas road. Cllr. Adams said he had spoken to Tim Dockerty - Special Vehicle Training- about training drivers of large vehicles from Scottow Enterprise Park driving along Cemetery Road, The Fairstead, the B1150 layby and the B1150. He was told the route was laid down by the Ministry of Transport. The Fairstead has weight restrictions. The Clerk to report the problems and check that the route can be used for training drivers of large vehicles.

11. Cemetery Update
Cllr. Rallison said Nick Hindle has completed 2 seats for the new cemetery and will install them in the Spring. He suggested a visit to his site in Wroxham in February to choose feature stones for the new cemetery and also suggested planting daffodils where the new seats will be. The Clerk will provide Parkers catalogue. Cllr. Fuller had been unable to contact the suppliers of the trees but will try again as advice is needed on their upkeep. Cllr. Adams said the Remembrance Service had been good and a wreath was laid for a New Zealand pilot buried in the cemetery. A request had been made for ashes to be scattered on the site but these must be interred. Patsy Adams had spoken to Nick Hindle about cleaning the war memorial and re-doing the lettering and £500 had been quoted. This will be considered at a later date. The cost of maintenance on site was discussed and the upkeep of the churchyard where only paths should be cut. It was agreed to invite Mr. Futter to the next PC meeting for an informal chat.

Cllr. Rallison said there had been a meeting of the Poors Charity Committee – he had been elected as Chair; Mrs Rallison as Vice-chair; and Mr. Bunting, Mr. Fuller and Mrs. P Adams as Trustees.

12. To confirm the date of the next Parish Council meeting
January 15th. 2025 at 7p.m.

Meeting closed at 9.25p.m.
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